MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on 23rd October, 2006 at Crown Chambers, 7.00pm.

Present:  Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman ); Cllrs. Alan Baines, Elizabeth Bean, Rolf Brindle, Gregory Coombes, Chris Holmes, John Glover, Don Millard, Pat Nicol, Steve Petty and Richard Wood.

Apologies:  Cllrs. Ruth Gillings and Mike Sankey.

200/06
Declarations of Interest:  Cllr. Holmes declared an interest in MW06/03138



as a friend of the applicant.  The Clerk declared an interest in an account for 



Ben Jarvis.   Cllr. Gregory Coombes declared an interest in Whitley Golf Club 

as he lived nearby in Corsham Road.  Cllr. John Glover declared an interest  

when Sheeshnag was discussed, as an acquaintance of Mr Eglin’s father.
201/06
Welcome to Cllr Richard Wood: The Chairman welcomed Cllr Richard Wood to his first full council meeting. 
202/06
Tribute to Mrs Joan Baines: The Chairman paid tribute to Mrs Joan Baines  (Cllr. Alan Baines’ mother) who died on 16th October, 2006. Mrs Baines will be very much missed, especially for her wonderful community work for Melksham Hospital and for the National Blood Service. Her funeral was to be held at Semington Crematorium on Wednesday 25th October, 2006 at 2pm. The Council then stood for a few moments in silence to remember her.

203/06
Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act.  The Chairman invited Mr Graham Steady of West Wilts. District Council, to give a presentation.  
Mr Steady introduced himself as Principal Environmental Health Officer in the Pollution Control Team.  In accordance with the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005 a new ‘Dog Control Order’ was being introduced to replace existing by-laws and to simplify the whole procedure. As the power to make orders can be exercised by both West Wilts DC and the Parish Council he felt it was important that councils consulted with each other to reach agreement and avoid confusion in the future.

He reported that West Wilts District Council currently has ½ Dog Warden Post (FTE equivalent) and 2 Enforcement Officers who deal with a whole range of problems, fly tipping, litter etc.  Police Community Support Officers were also able to issue penalties.  Anyone from the Parish Council wishing to become an Enforcement Officer had to complete a training course run by Encams and there would be a  cost involved.  It is the intention that enforcement would be via a  Fixed Penalty Notice and if no payment was received then prosecution would follow.  The Authority who issued the penalty notice would retain the income produced.

Use of Dog Wardens   The Chairman asked how the two West Wilts Enforcement Officers would be utilised.  Where would they be located in order to make best use of their time?

Mr Steady stated that if there was a known problem in a particular area then an Officer would be sent there.  The District Council was prepared to issue penalties on the basis of credible third party information.  The Chairman asked if he anticipated that the District Council would have any more funds for future warden posts.  Mr Steady replied that this question could be raised as part of the consultation.

Officer Training: Cllr Baines thought that the cost of training officers could present a problem. He emphasised that one of  Melksham’s Police Community Support Officers was unable to issue fixed penalty notices for parking. The Council needed to check this, to see whether all Community Support Officers in the Melksham area could issue penalty notices.
Current Consultation:  Cllr. Millard asked whether any recommendations made by Melksham Without Parish Council would be taken into account as part of this consultation.  Mr Steady assured the meeting that all comments were taken into account and that the consultation aimed to be as fair as possible.

Byelaw Areas: Cllr. Glover asked if there would be a blanket ban over all of West Wiltshire or whether the new order would only be operable in certain, specific areas.  Mr Steady explained that the intention was for the order to be generic, covering wide areas although not on agricultural land or Salisbury Plain for example, as this would be unenforceable.
Use of CCTV Cllr. Coombes noted that other councils in other areas have cameras to combat fly tipping.  A random camera could be used to gather evidence.

Mr Steady stated that they used cameras in the Local Authority he used to work for and they ran for 3 years until the first prosecution, however, a comment could be made in the consultation paper.  

Dog Control – Categories: Cllr. Brindle asked if it is the intention to develop categories for dog exclusion. There have been problems with loose dogs in Melksham, with one girl being bitten.  Would dogs be excluded from school premises? 
Graham Steady  advised that it is already an offence for dogs to stray Cllr. Millard added that the law states dogs should be controlled at all times.

Amount of fines: The Chairman enquired as to the amount of the fines.  Mr Steady advised that nationally they can be set between £40 and £80.  West Wilts DC have decided to set the fine at £80.  If a prosecution takes place the maximum fine is £1000.  
Public Notices: Cllr Bean stated that, at present,  notices state that the maximum penalty is £50. 
Mr Steady reported signs would be changed when the law comes into force next year.  
Repeated Offences: The Clerk asked how re -offenders would be treated.  

Mr Steady replied that such cases will go straight to prosecution.

The Chairman thanked Graham Steady for coming and he then left the Meeting.
204/06
Public Participation:  The Council adjourned for a period of public participation.

1. Concrete Batching Plant at Sahara Sandpit: District Cllr. Roy While advised the meeting that the plans for the Batching Plant will go before the Regulatory Committee on the 8th November 2006 at 10.30am.  He thinks that the Planning Officers are considering a refusal. He has been in touch with the residents who are to hold a meeting at Mr & Mrs Darwell’s house to work out who will speak about which aspect of the case at the Regulatory Committee.  It is important that a Parish Councillor attends this meeting as the case could still go to appeal and we need to be sure of our case against the Batching Plant.
Cllr.Millard emphasised that  Bromham Parish Council was also unanimously against the plans.  How could they participate?

District Cllr While replied that the meeting would be open to everyone.

Cllr. Coombes told the meeting that he had walked around the site and was surprised at how big it is.  Access will not be a problem and he thinks the council may well lose this case on appeal. Perhaps the site could be used for housing in the future.  Dist Cllr While stated that the Planning Committee Report will cover a wide range of issues including access.

Cllr. Millard again emphasized his concerns about the possibility of particles of microscopic dust affecting residents’ health. There was a prevailing south-westerly wind over the entire area for at least 9 months of the year which would blow any dust towards the houses.
District Cllr. While  agreed to arrange for a copy of the report to be sent to Melksham Without Parish Council

2. Shaw Village Hall - Retaining Wall: Mr Bean advised the meeting that the retaining wall around the Hall car park had been deteriorating for some time and was in poor condition.  The Hall Committee had examined the wall and many of the stones were loose. The car park surfacing  was also in a poor condition.  In fact the whole area needed an overhaul.  Mr Bean requested that there be a dialogue between the Hall Committee re the cost of repairs. He hoped the Parish Council would help with VAT payments.

The Parish Council reconvened

205/06
Clean Neighbourhoods & Environment Act 


1.  Adoption of new powers:   Cllr. Brindle noted that the Parish Council decided not to adopt the new powers at the Council Meeting in February 2006.  He emphasised the Parish Council firstly needed to monitor the success of the new District Council byelaws. The Chairman observed that no-one seemed to want the job of enforcement and the Parish Council would incur extra costs if additional staff were employed.  Cllr.Glover advised that the Council look to the future. Since parish councils were being asked to fund Community Support Officers in the future, duties could include issuing fixed penalty notices. Cllr. Petty stated that any individual had the right to report an offence. Councillors could do this anyway without the need for a special officer.

Cllr.Nichol pointed out that the Council could help by issuing leaflets to offenders to explain that what they are doing is an offence.  The Clerk offered to design a leaflet for this purpose

Cllr. Baines emphasized the Council would not be not be able to issue leaflets until it was known where the problem exists. 
Resolve:1. The Council resolved not to adopt any new powers under the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005. 2.  The Council monitor the effectiveness of the new District byelaws and discuss the matter again, if necessary.
2. Clean Neighbourhoods Act – WWDC Consultation:  The Council reviewed this paper. 
Resolved: 1. The Council agreed that that the following matters should be treated as offences:-
a) Failing to remove dog faeces

b) Not putting, and keeping, a dog on a lead when directed to do so by an authorised officer.

c) Permitting a dog to enter land from which dogs are excluded (although it was agreed that this needed further definition)

The following occurrences should not be treated as offences:

a) Not keeping a dog on a lead (some can control dogs very well off the lead)

b) Taking more than a specified number of dogs onto land. (Some owners can control 10 dogs very well whereas others cannot control one.  It is very dependent on individual/breed of dog) 

2. The Council agreed that the new dog byelaws should be applied to all urban areas, including recreational fields and play areas, public rights of way, school playing fields and Bowerhill Sports Field.
3. It was further agreed that dogs, except for guide dogs, should be excluded from play areas, educational grounds, hospital and hospital gardens and transport interchanges such as bus and railway stations. 
206/06
Minutes of Planning Committee Meetings, 2nd October and 18th October:


The Council formally approved the Minutes of these meetings, with the following amendments:


Min. 166/06 line 27 Delete  “using A363”.

Min. 167/06 Page 4, Line 4 Amend “Condition 3” to “Condition C”
207/06
Minutes, Council Meeting 11th September 2006:  The Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11th September 2006 were confirmed as a correct record with the following amendments:

Min. 138/06 Line 3: Insert ‘principle’, to read ‘principle urban area’

Min 163/06  Resolution for next Melksham First Meeting  - Resolution 3 incomplete.  Amend to:

“ 3. Resolve that the following Directors who retire in accordance with Article 6.4 of the company’s Articles of Association be and are re-appointed:

David Richards               Colin Goodhind
Yvette Kahane                Lee Emery”

It was agreed that the Minutes be signed as a correct record after this alteration had been inserted.

208/06
Arising from Min 142/06 New School, Woolmore Farm:  The Chairman reported that the joint meeting held on 14th September 2006 had been very  positive. The main focus was on getting the plans for the new school approved before considering  issues relating to recreational  land and the relocation of the Christie Miller Centre.  Cllr. Glover reported that the Education Authority had taken on board the Parish Council’s concerns regarding problems with access to the new site. Cllr. Millard asked if they were in favour of having the main entrance in Snowberry Lane?  Cllr. Baines reported that it has been ruled out at this stage as access would be through land they do not own.  Cllr.Glover mentioned that the landowners may be open to offers. The Chairman reported that the outline plan was expected to be in place by Summer 2007 and building work was due to commence in September 2007, it was a tight schedule. With reference to the County Council’s aspirations to seek the current George Ward School site for housing Cllr. Baines referred to revised housing allocations in the Wiltshire Structure Plan. There were already 600 more housing units allocated for West Wiltshire than required in the Structure Plan. The District Council appeared to be working to the unamended allocation. The new District Plan First Alteration indicated that this road, which was a distributor road at present, was due to be made into a dual carriageway in the future. It seemed local authorities were working ahead of the Structure Plan. 
209/06
Arising from Min. 145/06  Council representative for Police Groups: 


Resolved:  Cllr Richard Wood agreed to be the Council representative.
210/06
            Arising from Min 147/06  Sports Field security – Site Meeting.  The 


Chairman  gave a report of the site meeting held  on 26th September. County 

and District officers had agreed the gate should be made more secure. Cllr. 

Millard commented that if travellers wanted to get onto the field they would 

and there was not much that could be done to prevent them.
211/06
Arising from Min 154/06  Tree Preservation at Bowerhill:  It was noted that 
the Council had applied for Tree Preservation Orders on the line of trees opposite ‘The Pilot‘ public house. Cllr. Glover pointed out that there were also mature trees which needed to be preserved on the industrial estate. The Clerk
reported she had mentioned that the  Council was carrying out a tree audit  in a Melksham News press report and had invited residents to write in with details of  trees they wished to see preserved. 

212/06 
Arising from Min. 156/06  Fire Safety and Working Alone draft policies: The Clerk advised that  the draft fire risk assessment and fire policy needed to be reviewed by the Council  before circulating it to other users of the building.  The Fire Service in Trowbridge had sent through a very useful booklet. The Chairman suggested that a Working Party be set up to deal with this.  This was agreed. The Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Cllr Brindle agreed to attend.  It was agreed to hold the meeting on Thursday 2nd November 2006. Cllr. Holmes  also agreed to come if he was available.  

Resolved:  The Council hold a Working Party to examine  the Fire Safety and Working Alone policies as detailed above.   
213/06
Arising from Min.156/06  Disability Access for Crown Chambers: The Clerk advised that fire regulations stated that lifts could not be used in the event of fire. The Council thus had to ensure there would be sufficient manpower on site to evacuate disabled persons from the premises without a lift, before having a lift fitted. An alternative option to a stairlift  was to purchase a mobile  ‘portaramp’. This was a kind of mechanical chair which negotiated stairs.  It cost £3000 - £3500 to install and was considerably cheaper than a lift.  Cllr. Millard suggested that that other building users may wish to share the costs.  The Clerk agreed to obtain further details.

Resolved:  The Clerk will obtain further details re the ‘porta-ramp’ for discussion at a future meeting.

214/06

Arising from Min159/06 and Min 161/06 Beanacre Play Park matters

a) Landscaping – A site meeting has been arranged for 31st October 2006 and Cllrs Rolf Brindle and  Ruth Gillings agreed to attend. 
b) New Boundary Fence  It was agreed to examine the resident’s request for

      new estate fencing at the back of his property, at 31st October site  meeting.  
c) Use of rest of field – The Council discussed plans by Beanacre Church to let the other part of the field to the Melksham 5 Aside Football Club. While the Council agreed the rest of the field could be used for recreational purposes,  it was noted that approval would be needed from Salisbury  Diocese. WWDC Planning Dept had advised planning permission may be required for a shed in which to keep equipment.  Cllr Brindle pointed out that there could be limitations on the number of times the field could be used for activities such as five-a-side football as at present the land was agricultural.  If it were to change to recreational this will be seen as ‘change of use’.  Cllr Holmes stated that there were very limited facilities for sport in Melksham so there is a need for new venues to be found. Cllr Baines felt that a formal planning application would be needed if the field were used regularly for five-a-side football. 
215/06
Arising from Min 161/06 Parish Forum – Cllr Pat Nichol reported that she had attended the WWDC Parish Forum on 18th October 2006. A presentation had been given on Affordable Housing. There was a dearth of housing for young single people who could not afford the larger 3 - 4 bedroom houses being sold for high prices in villages.  
216/06
Arising from Min. 183/06 Relocation of Mitchell Drive shelter to Beanacre: The Clerk  reported that WCC had informed the shelter at Mitchell Drive would not be taken down until at least February.  She was awaiting a quotation from Ringway Parkman to have it relocated to Beanacre. The Chairman reported that Police Inspector Gary Porter had contacted him about this matter.

                        Resolved: The Council write to WCC to ask that the shelter at Mitchell Drive be removed as soon as possible.
217/06

Minutes, 2nd October Community Action Committee Meeting:  The Minutes 

of the Community Action Committee were formally approved by the Council 

and signed by the Chairman as a correct  record with the following amendment.
Min 178/06 Line 5 Delete ‘To WWDC’

218/06
Arising from Min. 185/06  Community Action Committee - Future Meetings: The Chairman reported that at the last meeting there were no representatives from the local areas and  he questioned whether there is a need for future meetings to take place on a regular basis. The Bowerhill Action Group members felt there was now no need for regular meetings. Cllr Petty agreed that, while a meeting may be needed for a special topic, there was no need for regular meetings. Cllr Holmes advised that the Beanacre Action Group is dormant.

Resolved: 1. It was unanimously agreed not to continue with regular meetings of the Community Action Committee. 2. The Council to write to the Action Groups to let them know of this decision and advise them to contact local their local Council representatives  if they needed help from the Council in future. 
219/06

Finance 
a) External Audit : The Council was pleased to note that the accounts had been approved by the External Auditors (Mazars Ltd) and there were no matters of concern to report. 
b) Accounts for Payment.  The following accounts were checked by the Council and approved for payment:
2738 Mazars -External Audit  year end 31st March 2006  £550 + VAT   £646. 25

2739 Citaglen – New Council signs (2)  & Bowerhill Sports Field 

                                                                  Warning signs (2)  £559. 41 + VAT                £608. 65


             2740   House of Iron –
                                               Iron hanging bracket, frame & powder coating                  £604. 00



2741   Citaglen – Council Notice Board (outside Library) £560 + VAT  £658. 00



 2742   Commercial Ltd – 6075 copies @ 1.042p £63. 30 + VAT              £74. 38



2743   BT –Telephone bill and rental  Oct – Dec 06  £72. 29 + VAT         £84. 94



2744   Leekes – Maintenance & paint (Pavilion) £129. 69 + VAT           £152. 39



2745  Countywide Farmers  - 

                                                               Maintenance/paint materials £57. 40 + VAT        £67. 45



2746  Viking Direct – Stationery  £87. 98 + VAT                                     £103. 38



2747  Viking Direct – Fire Extinguisher ( CO2)  £72. 33 + VAT               £84. 99



2748  The Stationary Office Ltds – copy of new Commons Act 06              £9. 00



2749  Mrs Jo Redding – October salary + overtime (£4. 67)                     
                        2750   Mrs Margaret Mylchreest – October salary                                   
                        2751  Mrs Gill Butler – casual work (24 hrs)  Jly - Sept                                                       

            2752  Mrs Elaine Cranton – Office cleaning                                               
                        2753  Mrs Mary Jarvis – October salary                                                
2754  Gordon Peters – salary 4/9 – 4/10/06 (5 wks) + travel £72. 45

           & materials expenses £35. 24 + VAT                                              
  2755  Ben Jarvis – casual work painting at Pavilion (8.75 hrs)                   
  2756  Inland Revenue – Tax/NI employer/ee Jarvis, Mylchreest,Peters   £681. 68

  2757  WCC Superannuation Employer/ee Jarvis                                       £398. 84
  2758  Post Office Counters – postage                                                        £100. 00
220/06
Footpath 109, Beanacre – The Clerk reported that she had spoken with the Rights of Way Warden who had advised the status of the path could not be changed to become a permissive path, or be any narrower  than the width already specified by WCC. Following discussion it was agreed that the Right of Way should remain per the status quo and any further queries or concerns should be directed to the County Rights of Way Officer, Barbara Burke. 

Resolved: Footpath 109 remain as a Right of Way
221/ 06
Wilts & Berks Canal Proposal – Cllr Brindle reported that there has been a proposal from ‘Sustrans’ Cycle Group to reopen the old canal towpath between the north of Melksham to ‘The Bell’ at Lacock.  He requested the Council send a letter to Sustrans to indicate general support for he project. 
Cllr Baines asked how much of the old towpath this would take. Cllr Brindle replied it will be 2 ½ km from Bezzles Farm to the ‘Bell’ at Lacock. Cllr Baines suggested that the owner of Bezzles Farm will need to be consulted as well as other farms en route, including the County farms.  Cllr Brindle stated that all the names of landowners have been passed to Sustrans.  

222/06
Shaw Village Hall – Car Park retaining wall: The Council noted the information given by Mr Bean – see Min 204/06.  It was agreed to hold a site meeting to ascertain what work needed to be done.  Cllr Rolf Brindle and Cllr Bean agreed to attend and to liaise with the Clerk re a suitable date and time.

Resolved: A site Meeting be held at Shaw Village Hall in order to agree a specification so that quotes could be obtained for repairs.
223/06
Bowerhill Sports Field – Notes of Informal Joint Meeting, 4th September.  The Council noted Minutes of this Meeting which had been forwarded by County Officer, Peter Dunford.  The Chairman reported that it had been a very good meeting and that at last the District and County Councils seemed keen to get the issues resolved so that progress could be made.
224/06
General Correspondence
a) Boundary Review – final recommendations: The Council was disappointed to note that the Boundary Committee had ignored all the comments made re the West Wiltshire Electoral Review.  Councillors refuted the criticism that this was because “insufficient evidence had been submitted as considerable evidence had been forwarded to the Boundary Committee. As there was an opportunity to comment further on the final recommendations, it was agreed the Council reply to protest at the way in which local views had again been ignored. The Clerk reported that she had also received a Questionnaire on how the Review was carried out. 

  
Resolved: 1.  The Council write to the Electoral Commission to refute the charge of lack of evidence and to  protest at the way in which the Boundary Committee had ignored local community views. 2. The Council complete the Questionnaire and reiterate the Council’s dissatisfaction with the way in which the Review had been carried out. 
b) WCC New Bus Scheme – Beaufort Close and Hornchurch Road: The Council considered proposals for these sites. For Beaufort Close, it was agreed to emphasise the need for a shelter on the Bader Park side of the Beaufort Close stop, with dropped kerbs at the other side of the road. The WCC proposals for Hornchurch Road were welcomed.
      Resolved: The Council reply to WCC to submit the Council’s views as detailed above.

c) Sustainable Strategy for Wiltshire – WCC Consultation: The Council agreed to welcome the support for local rail services and to reiterate concern that local housing was totally unaffordable for young people. Cllr. Nicol also commented that the title “A County fit for our children” suggested that improvements would be for the next generation when they were very much needed now.
      Resolved: The above comments be forwarded to Wiltshire County Council.

d) WALC October Circular: This was noted.

e)    Remembrance Day Service: Invitation received from Melksham Town Council to attend the Remembrance Service to be held at St Michael’s Church at 3.00 p.m. on Sunday 12th November. Cllr. John Glover informed he would be attending another service in another part of the country. 

Resolved: Cllrs. Mike Mills and Mrs Mills, Cllrs.  Alan Baines, Brindle and Cllr. Nicol offered to attend on the Council’s behalf.

e) Affordable Housing Seminar: Invitation to attend a Housing Seminar to be held on Monday 4th December at Dinton Village Hall in the presence of HRH The Princess Royal. Cllr. Coombes  expressed an interest in attending this Seminar.

      Resolved: Cllr. Coombes to attend on behalf of Melksham Without Parish    Council.

f) WCC New Parish Steward: A letter of Introduction to the new Parish Steward, Mr Martin Wells was received from Wiltshire County Council. This was very much welcomed. It was noted that he would be carrying out work in the Melksham Without parish on 14th and 15th November and on 12th and 13th December. Cllr. Petty asked that the brambles in Semington Road be cut back. 
      Resolved: The Council reply to invite the new Parish Steward to a future Council Meeting and request that Mr Wells be asked to clear the brambles in Semington Road.
225/06           General Correspondence for information:  The Council noted the following    Correspondence:

a) Carers Support West Wiltshire – invitation to A.G.M.

b) Plugging the Leaks information letter from Community First

c) Bowerhill Action Group Minutes of 4th October Meeting.


Meeting closed at 10.00 p.m.

Chairman, 14th December 2006 
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